
Plan on Court Reporting Backfires
The press was quick to pounce on a 
Bill relating to law reporting which 
was recently introduced by the 
Victorian Government. The Bill was 
read for a first time in the 
Legislative Assembly in June and 
sought to amend the Council of Law 
Reporting in Victoria Act 1967.

Law reporting in Victoria is con
trolled by the Council of Law 
Reporting, a body which consists of 
the Attorney-General, a Supreme 
Court judge, the Solicitor-General, 
the Librarian of the Supreme Court, 
two solicitors and two barristers. 
The Council supervises the publica
tion of judicial decisions in all 
Victorian courts and any person 
seeking to public reports of such, 
or commence a new series of law 
reports must first obtain the Coun
cil's consent.

Under s 10(3) of the Act, it is not 
lawful "for any person firm or 
company other than the Council to 
commence the publication of or to 
publish a new series of reports of 
any court in Victoria ... except 
with the consent of th^Council".

The amendment sought to delete the 
words "publication of or to publish 
a new series of", inserting instead 
"publication or to publish the whole 
or any part of any" (emphasis 
added).

Various newspapers and news maga
zines interpreted this change to 
mean that the media would need to 
obtain the Council's permission to 
report on judicial proceedings. In 
an editorial entitled "Intolerable 
Attack on Freedom of the Press", the 
Australian described the Bill as "a 
serious threat to the fundamental 
right of the press to report on the 
courts and to the people's right to 
know what the courts are decid
ing". < 1) The Bulletin dubbed it 
"draconian".(2) In Brisbane, the 
Courier Mail saw it as “an undemo
cratic attempt to suppress the 
dissemination of information flowing 
from publicly funded courts".(3)

This curious over-reaction from the 
news media clouded the real contro
versy over the Bill's stated aims. 
The thrust of the amendment was to 
extend the meaning of "public" and

"publication" in slO so as to 
include the introduction of any 
material into a computerised data 
bank. The Victorian Attorney-General 
and Premier, John Cain, said that 
the aim of the Bill was to pave the 
way for the introduction of a 
computerised legal information sys
tem, adding "it was never intended 
to affect media publication of the 
courts".(4) The nett effect of the 
changes would have been a Council 
monopoly on all forms of court 
reporting in Victoria, including 
reports from courts exercising fed
eral jurisdiction. Considering the 
evidently poor drafting, the Bill 
was remitted to the Solicitor- 
General's office in early August for 
reconsideration.

On 11 September, Business Review 
Weekly reported that intense lobby
ing from the CCH publishing group, 
coupled with pressure from the 
Federal Attorney-General's office, 
had resulted in the Bill being 
withdrawn altogether. CCH, a leading 
publisher of taxation, family and 
company law reports, was understand
ably concerned at the effect the 
amendments would have had on its 
extensive loose-leaf reporting ser
vices. At the company's bidding, 
hundreds of CCH subscribers wrote to 
Cain and the CLRV in protect over 
the proposed changes. The failure of 
the Bill will doubtless be seen as a 
victory for private enterprise in 
the face of a government attempt to 
monopolise law reporting in Vic
toria. More importantly, it should 
serve as a warning to the Cain 
Government in relation to sloppy 
legislative drafting.

* The Bill was finally amended to 
exempt newspapers and other periodi
cals, radio and television. It was 
passed and came into force on 21 
September.

John Schauble

(Mr Schauble BA (Hons), LL.B, is 
co-ordinating editor of the Legal 
Service Bulletin.)
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